Planning Board Minutes
April 3, 2012
Members Present: Chair Ernie Allain, Aline Boucher, Dave Morin, Martha Creegan, Greg Estrella, Tom McCue, Mark Evans, Councilor Lucie Remillard, and Richard Cassidy

Members Excused: Sue Tremblay, Laura Jamison, Fran Cusson

Others Present: Pam Laflamme, City Planner; Derek Patry, York Land Services; Diane Alinovi, Naomi Levesque
Public Comments: None

Chair Allain appointed Richard Cassidy as a voting member for the evening.

March Minutes: Mr. Morin made a motion to approve the March minutes, seconded by Mr. Lucien, all members voted in favor of the motion.

Lot Line Adjustment:  Mr. Langlois made a motion to accept the application as complete, seconded by Mr. Estrella, all members voted in favor of the motion.  The property is owned jointly by Vaillancourt Family Revocable Trust and Robert & Diane Bertin.  The property is located on Jasper Street, Tax Map 121 Lots 33 and 34.

Derek Patry from York Land Services explained to the board that the Vaillancourt Family Revocable Trust and the Bertins jointly own two parcels of land.  This lot line adjustment will change the size of the parcels to make them equally sized.  The plan after the lot line adjustment is complete is to merge the two parcels with each of their respective primary parcels located adjacent to the two parcels in question.  The will submit the merger to the Planning Board after the deeds are recorded.  Councilor Remillard mentioned this will make it easier to transfer any titles to the land down the road.
Questions were asked and answered.

Mr. Morin made a motion to approve on the condition the lots are merger after, the lot line adjustment, seconded by Ms. Boucher, all members voted in favor of the motion.

Mr. Langlois made a motion to have the chair sign the plans on behalf of the board, seconded by Mr. Estrella, all members voted in favor, motion passed.

Lot Merger:  Bruce and Nicole Bunnell of 580 King Street are asking to join two parcels, their primary house parcel and a second adjacent parcel they acquired a few years ago, likely for tax purposes as the two parcels are both legally conforming parcels.  


Mr. Morin made a motion to merge Tax Map 130 Lots 119 and 113, seconded by Ms. Boucher, all members were in favor of the motion.

FEMA Flood Mapping Review:  Ms. Laflamme explained to the board that little progress has actually been made.  She shared with the board a map that has been created by the Office of Energy and Planning with NHGRANIT (UNH) that overlays the floodplain on an aerial map.  OEP has estimated that there are approximately 115 newly affected structures.  They don’t recommend doing to the public outreach until later this spring as those affected will still be able to comment, but they are unlikely to go through the appeal process.  Appeals can only be made of a technical nature.  Even the City would have to hire an engineer to dispute FEMA’s new base flood elevations which have to be either scientifically or technically incorrect.
The properties are mainly along Route 16 adjacent to the Androscoggin, but there are a few locations affected by the Dead River in the area of the high school and near the Notre Dame Arena.  We can send letters to all property owners along Glen Avenue, Main Street and Riverside Drive inviting them to a public meeting about the changes, but OEP doesn’t feel that they can organize such a meeting with FEMA until after the appeal period is over – it ends on or about May 1.  

Most of the concern comes from the fact that right now we only have about one dozen property owners who require flood insurance.  After the new base flood elevations go into effect, there will be approximately 115 property owners affected and if they hold a mortgage on the property they will be required to purchase flood insurance.  If there is no mortgage, then the property owner is not required to have the flood insurance, but if they don’t and there is a flood, then they won’t be eligible for assistance from FEMA.

One potentially affected citizen asked how this would be possible along to the Androscoggin given its highly regulated stretch of water and the 4 dams that control the flow of water in Berlin alone.  Right now that isn’t clear as FEMA hasn’t answered that question.

The board asked several questions which were answered.  It was determined that the Planning Board will likely not be able to play an active role in this issue with FEMA’s technical process for appeals being required to intervene.

Moving Downtown Forward Update: Work has begun on a signage inventory with Mr. Allain doing the bulk of the collection.  Staff will be calling a meeting over the next couple weeks to discuss what can be done to clean up signage on the way into Berlin and in and around downtown.  Any suggestions are welcomed.  
There was discussion about parking along Glen Avenue in the area of the kiosk.  There was talk about the location of the sign.
A grant was submitted to AARP nominating Sylvia Poulin for their Purpose Prize.  If she is selected as a winner, she will receive $100,000 for her pet project.  That would be great for downtown, but more than that she quite deserving of the recognition.  A meeting of the committee will be held again in June.  The welcome sign probably won’t be done until late summer, but the kiosk should be going up in late May/early June.  A reminder that the Downtown Day of Caring will be held in May on Friday May 18th.  Please let Pam or Sylvia know if you would like to participate.
Mount Jasper Committee Update:  No meeting was held in March, but the next meeting will be held on April 12 at 3PM and will be meeting at the BHS Parking Lot and the group will hike up Mount Jasper to get a better sense of what is going on.  Anyone will welcome to attend.

Other:  None
Board Membership:  This will be the last meeting for Mr. Langlois who is finishing his last term.  Mr. Allain told the board he was willing to serve another term.  Ms. Boucher was asked if wanted to continue on the board for a third term and she replied she did.  Ms. Jamison has not yet decided if she wants to continue or not.  The Board acknowledged Diane Alinovi in the audience tonight as she was checking out the board to consider if she would be interested in joining the board.  She indicated she was interested.  Mr. McCue has told staff he is interested in moving into the open regular member spot.  All information will be forwarded to the Mayor for his review and recommendations to Council at their April 16th meeting.

Mr. Langlois made a motion to have Ernie continue on Chairperson for another term, seconded by Mr. Morin.  Mr. Allain made a motion to keep Mr. Morin as Vice Chair for another term seconded Ms. Creegan.  Both motions were passed unanimously by the board.
Mr. Langlois was thanked by the board for his service to both the board and the City.  

Public Comments:  None
Member Comments:  Mr. Morin shared information from attending the rail line meeting.  Mr. Langlois mentioned the presence of a tower on Mt. Forist.  Staff is looking into it; no permits have been issued at this time.  
Planner’s Comments:  None
Adjournment:  Mr. Langlois made a motion to adjourn, seconded by Mr. Estrella; all members were in favor of the motion.

